ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, AUGUST 13, 2013
Richardson and Robbins Building Auditorium
89 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           


DIVISION OF FISH & WILDLIFE

PUBLIC
1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair 


1. David E. Saveikis


33 Visitors
2.  Garrett Grier, Jr. Vice Chair


2. Greg Moore
3.  Charles H. Golt 



3. LT. David Blaasch
4.  Raymond F. Burris  



4. Craig Rhoads
5.  Robert C. Nichols (Absent)


5. Matt DiBona
6.  Neal Dukes  




6. Wayne Lehman
7.  Craig A. Karsnitz (Absent)


7. Joe Rogerson

8.  Joe C. Johnson



8. Anthony Gonzon
9.  Dean Ratliff




9. Kevin Kalasz
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Montague at 7:30 PM.
Agenda Item 1.   Approval of Minutes (Chairman).


A motion was made and voted unanimously to approve the June 25, 2013 minutes as written.  
Agenda Item 2.  2013 - 2014 Waterfowl Seasons (Greg Moore).


Greg Moore, Wildlife Administrator, promoted the National Hunting and Fishing Day event to be held on Sunday, September 15 at the Aquatic Resource Education Center and provided a handout.


Copies of the Proposed Waterfowl Season Dates for 2013 – 2014 discussed at the January and February Advisory Council meetings were provided.

Base waterfowl season dates were initially proposed in January. At tonight’s meeting, these recommendations will be formally adopted in order to submit the final selections to the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service (USFWS).  Mr. Moore proceeded to show a video from the USFWS regarding the status of waterfowl populations for 2013.  According to the video, most waterfowl populations were near or above the long-term average which bodes well for hunters this fall.  Other relevant news includes the decision by the USFWS to change the process that states use to select seasons.  Currently this is a two stage process but in the future will be completed in one step and earlier in the year.   USFWS is facing significant budget cuts which will prevent filling open vacancies which could impact the number and types of programs offered and consequently put more of the burden on the states to administer programs.  The Service Regulations Committee increased possession limits for waterfowl from twice the daily bag to three times the daily bag.  Mr. Moore indicated that early season selections have already been submitted and approved for mourning dove, resident Canada Goose and September Teal (dates the same as discussed in winter, daily bag limit increased from 4 to 6 birds).  Late waterfowl seasons as proposed in February are the same, except for snow goose due to the second youth waterfowl hunting day on February 8.  This day was previously closed to hunters for the Snow Goose Conservation Order, but is proposed to be open for snow goose hunting under the regular snow goose hunting frameworks that disallow liberal methods (extended shooting hours, unplugged guns, and electronic callers).  The Council asked for comments on the Snow Goose Season.  A person from the public asked if youth day could be in March or a week day.  
After discussions, the Council passed unanimously all of the late waterfowl seasons for 2013 – 2014.  Listed below are the seasons adopted by the Council and will be submitted to the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service.    
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2013– 2014 Migratory Game Bird Seasons for Delaware

Dove
Sept. 2 – Sept. 28   ½ hr. before sunrise to sunset


Oct. 21 – Nov. 2    ½ hr. before sunrise to sunset


Dec. 13 – Jan. 11   ½ hr. before sunrise to sunset


Limit: 15

Resident Canada Geese

Sept. 2 – Sept. 25

½ hr. before sunrise to sunset


No liberal hunting options


Limit:  15

Early Teal


Sept. 12 – Sept. 30
Hours:  Teal season will be open all day (1/2 hr. before sunrise to sunset) in limited geographic areas.  These areas are coastal areas from south of the C&D Canal to Lewes east of Routes 13, 113/113A & 1.


Limit: 6
Ducks
Oct. 25 – Nov. 11

Nov. 25 – Nov. 30

Dec. 12 – Jan. 25
Daily limit of 6 ducks (except mergansers and coots), may include 1 black duck; 4 mallards including no more than 2 hen mallards; 2 pintail; 2 canvasback, 3 wood ducks; 2 red heads; 2 scaup; l mottled  duck; 1 fulvous whistling tree duck; 4 scoters.  The possession limit is 3 times the daily bag limit. 
Youth Waterfowl Days 

Oct. 5 & Feb. 8    

Bag may include ducks, mergansers, coots, moorhens, Canada geese, snow geese and brant.  Standard limits apply.

Canada Geese (Migratory)
Nov. 25 – Nov. 30  

Limit: 2


Dec. 12 – Jan. 31
Snow Goose
Oct. 1 – Jan. 31 & Feb. 8


Limit: 25 

Snow Goose Conservation Order Feb. 1 – Feb. 7

No Limit


Feb. 10 – April 13 

Brant
Dec. 23 – Jan. 25
Limit: 2

Coots & Mergansers
Same season dates as ducks

Rail/King, Clapper
Sept. 2 – Nov. 9
   Limit: 10

Sora, Virginia



   Limit: 25

Gallinules, Moorhens


   Limit: 15

Woodcock

Nov. 25 – Dec. 7
Limit: 3

Dec. 14 – Jan. 14
Snipe


Nov. 25 – Dec. 7
Limit: 8

Dec. 14 – Jan. 14
Sea Ducks


Sept. 24 – Jan. 25
Within designated sea duck zone (not less than 800 yards seaward of Delaware Bay shore or Atlantic Ocean)
Limit: 7 (no more than 4 scoters)

Agenda Item 3.  Wildlife Area Update (Wayne Lehman).

Wayne Lehman, Regional F&W Manager for Kent County, provided an update on wetland creation, enhancement, and development in Kent County wildlife areas.  Wetlands provide habitat, water quality, aesthetics, ground water recharge, and other functions.  Land surrounding wetlands in wildlife areas is typically planted in upland buffers to further provide wildlife habitat.  Some forest wetland restoration projects have involved plugging drainage pipes so that the forests can revert back to wetlands.   Extensive wetland creation and enhancement has occurred in wildlife areas on marginal, poorly drained agricultural areas that have been converted to functioning wetlands.  Altering the elevation of the wetlands (micro-topography) allows for high plant species diversity and a better quality wetland.  Since 1992, 119 wetland projects have been completed in Kent County wildlife areas for a total acreage of 158 acres.  

Agenda Item 4. Non-native Wildlife Regulations (coyote, nutria, and feral swine (David E. Saveikis and Joe Rogerson).
Director Saveikis gave an overview of the process in developing proposed regulations for coyotes, nutria, and feral swine.  The proposal is guided by science and also incorporated social concerns.  The Division recognizes that coyotes need to be managed and opinions on how they should be managed vary widely.  Management will include formal regulations governing hunting and trapping.  A standing Secretary’s Order would also be issued to allow landowners to use firearms to harvest depredating coyotes year-round.  Hunting season is proposed for November 1 through the end of February and upland trapping season is proposed from December 1 through March 10.  The proposed coyote trapping season required a major overhaul of antiquated trapping regulations, which are included in the proposed regulations.  Director Saveikis read the proposed Secretary’s Order.    Director Saveikis clarified what was meant by a standing Secretary’s Order for depredating coyotes, indicating that the order would be categorically “pre-issued” to all landowners and that landowners would not need to seek individual approval to harvest depredating coyotes; an analogy was presented to the pre-issuance of unrelated nationwide wetland permits. The order will not apply to state lands.
Mr. Spangler asked what constituted an agent, to which Mr. Saveikis responded that an agent is anyone you designate with authority to act on your behalf.   

Question from public concerning who is a property owner. Question concerning hunting coyotes on public lands. Ex-representative Walls asked when trapping season would start; concern was in regard to small game season. 
Joe Rogerson provided a PowerPoint presentation regarding coyote biology. Coyotes are distributed statewide and populations are estimated as low. There are an estimated 50-100 coyotes in Delaware. DELDOT provides reports to the Division for over 1000 deer road kills each year, but reports only one to two coyote road kills each year, adding evidence that they coyotes population is low (coyote road kills are common in states with high coyote populations).   Additionally, there are few public reports of coyote observations. The description of a coyote is that their average weight is approximately 30 pounds and they are generally gray color but there are color variations.  All of Delaware has coyote habitat. Food habitat is broad, with the coyote being an omnivore that will capitalize on available food. Certain smaller livestock are vulnerable if they are free ranging. Ecological role: some species populations could decline – small mammals, fox, etc. Ground nesting birds such as wild turkey could increase due to the secondary effect of coyotes reducing the population of bird predators such as red fox, raccoons and skunks. A modest impact on the deer herd could occur, with such impact more limited due to the reproductive biology and successes of Delaware’s deer herd and the function of ”predator satiation.” Delaware’s deer have a short fawning season; with fawns being vulnerable to coyote predation only for about a month (healthy adult deer are generally not vulnerable to coyote predation in Delaware due to the lack of lasting deep snow). 80% of the fawns in Delaware are born in a ten day period, which results in a short time period for predation to occur. Delaware also has a very productive deer herd. Scientific studies in the north-east have shown that predation is not the primary cause of fawn mortality, whereas in the south-east studies have shown significant coyote predation rates due to much longer fawning periods as compared to Delaware. 
Public Questions: Check with the state of Maine. We have bad information. Population will grow ten-fold if not held in check. Concern for children. 
Mr. Rogerson responded to comment about the attacks on humans. It is much more likely to be attacked by a domestic dog than a coyote. 
Public speakers:

Clyde:  need open season on coyote, nutria, and swine. No regulations.  
Phil:  as coyotes increase and they eat all the medium sized carnivores what are they going to eat next.  Pets?
Robert Dennis, Felton:  Gave story on his hunting history in Maine.  Deer population was high when he started but as coyote numbers increased the deer population plummeted.  Coyotes slaughtered adult deer in deer yards.  Coyotes will kill all fawns.  Virtually can’t see a deer in Maine now.
Paul Johnson, Smyrna:  Started seeing coyotes when he moved here several years ago.  He has started having cats, chickens, and turkeys disappearing.  Mr. Johnson continues to see coyotes running on private land but then running onto state property.  They are a vermin and he has a coyote problem but doesn’t have the means to control problem himself.  If we don’t wipe them out we won’t have livestock or wildlife.  
Brenna Goggin, DE Nature Society:  supported House Bill #402, compromise bill and the process that it established.  Strongly encourages the process to play out and would like to see the process continue and play out in its entirety.  
Alex Garcia:  owns land in WV, coyotes run in packs in WV and doesn’t think we should have them here in DE.  We should do what we can to kill them anytime (day or night and year-round).  HSUS would like to do an impact study and those funds would come from Pittman-Robertson and take away dollars from other wildlife programs.  We should not use our funds for this.
Theresa Garcia:  fawning season is so short which is a concern.  Once fawns aren’t available, what are they going to eat next?  How do we address problem coyotes within Order in residential areas when you can’t shoot a gun?
Bud Holland:  coyote movement into DE is similar to beavers years ago.  Coyotes are opportunistic and will go after the slowest prey and go for the easiest meal possible.  Thinks the seasons and things proposed are going to work and a step in the right direction.  
Jeff Wickershan:  Grew-up in Alabama.  Previously had a lot of deer where he lived but supposedly paper mill companies brought coyotes in to control deer.  Now there are not any deer there.  Coyotes are like phragmites and need to be controlled.  
Director Saveikis thanked everyone for their comments and stated that he recognizes that opinions vary.  The Division is trying to balance social concerns with science.  Director Saveikis asked the Council if they would like to comment on the proposed process.  Councilman Golt stated that he appreciated comments from the public providing insights on coyotes from other states and further stated that the appreciated that there were many steps and decisions that the Division had to make to develop the proposed regulations.  
Chairman Montague also thanked everyone for their presentations and thanked the audience for attending and welcomed them to attend other meetings.  Mr. Burris thanked everyone and stated that we have come a long way with this issue and we are being proactive.  There were additional periodic comments from public.  Councilman Grier recommended avoiding a lengthy debate and made a motion to get the ball rolling and support the Division moving the proposed regulations forward in the regulatory process and scheduled public hearing.  Mr. Burris seconded.  Councilman Dukes asked if the secretary’s order could be amended; Director Saveikis said yes.  Mr. Johnson asked for clarification if they were voting for language as written or a general recommendation (general recommendation was the vote).  All were in favor except Councilman Dukes.  

Agenda Item 5. Director Update (David E. Saveikis).

Director Saveikis gave the following Division update:

The public is urged to attend the National Hunting and Fishing Day event on September 15.  This event will have displays.    

The Division is working to have meeting minutes from all four Advisory Councils more prominently displayed and accessible on the Division website.

Improvements are being made for the Delaware Waterfowl (previously Duck) Stamp program.  The theme next year is going to focus on the Delaware Bayshore and will be a commemorative governor series including black ducks and young.  The five years following will be a waterfowl and sporting dogs theme.  The Council was advised that a Council member will be requested to be a judge for future waterfowl and trout stamp contests.  


The new 2013-2014 Hunting & Trapping Guide was distributed to Council members.  The winner of the Division’s photography contest is featured on the guide’s cover and depicts the youth hunting theme – “Carrying on the Tradition.”  “Conservationists Enjoying the Outdoors” will be the theme for this year’s photography contest, with the winner again featured on the cover or in next year’s hunting and trapping guide.


Director Saveikis reported on the following legislation that has passed:

(1) H.B. #15 which renames DNREC’s various enforcement officers under an umbrella title of “Natural Resource Police Officers was signed by the Governor on June 11.
(2) H.B. #94 was signed by the Governor on July 25.          This legislation initiated by the Division updates scientific collecting permits by improving accountability and reporting requirements and now allows issuance of such permits for educational purposes.
(3) H.B. #113 gives license exemptions to nonresident landowners who own 20 acres or more in Delaware, thereby allowing them to hunt, trap or fish on their land without a license. This legislation was signed by the Governor on July 31.
(4) S.B. #117 was signed by the Governor on July 15.  This legislation joins Delaware with 39 other states in a national Compact that requires the revocation of a hunting, fishing or trapping license if an applicable license has been revoked in another Compact member state due to hunting, fishing or trapping violations. 
AGENDA FOR THE 9/24/2013 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING

1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman).
2. Phragmites (Bill Jones).

3. Cookie Cutter Work – Little Creek Impoundment (Wayne Lehman).

4. Restoration of Red House Dune (Bill McAvoy).
5. Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).
There being no further business, a motion was made, seconded and carried that the meeting be adjourned at 9:30 PM.

Sincerely,
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Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
